THE CITY OF COSTA MESA REGULAR MEETING OF THE PARKS AND RECREATION COMMISSION

AUGUST 22, 2013

The Parks and Recreation Commission of the City of Costa Mesa, California met in regular session at 6:00 p.m. on Thursday, August 22, 2013, in the Council Chambers at City Hall, 77 Fair Drive, Costa Mesa, California.

1. <u>Call to Order: Chair Byron de Arakal</u>

2. Pledge of Allegiance: Vice Chair Pederson

3. Roll Call

Commissioners Present:

Commissioner Dean Abernathy

Vice Chair Kim Pederson Chairman Byron de Arakal Commissioner Donald Harper Commissioner Robert Graham

Officials Present:

Mr. Bruce A. Hartley, Maintenance Services Manager

Mr. Bart Mejia, Parks Project Manager Mr. Robert E. Knapp, Recreation Manager Mr. Ernesto Munoz, Public Services Director

4. Approval of the Minutes of the July 25, 2013, Meeting

MOTION made by Vice Chair Pederson, seconded by Commissioner Abernathy, carried five to zero to approve the minutes of the July 25, 2013, meeting.

a. Presentation - Costa Mesa County Club Entryway Improvement

Mr. Munoz presented a visual report to the commission.

Chair de Arakal called for questions from the commissioners.

Vice Chair Pederson questioned how far down the fencing would be.

Mr. Munoz responded 30- to 40-feet.

Chair de Arakal called for additional comments.

Commissioner Graham questioned the 4-way stop at the entrance.

Mr. Munoz indicated it would remain.

Commissioner Graham asked if there would be any plans to make that safer.

Mr. Munoz stated staff would look at that.

Commissioner Harper stated the proposed changes would make it safer.

5. <u>Oral Communications</u>

1. Mary Tengdin, Costa Mesa

Ms. Tengdin provided photos of the sidewalk entering Costa Mesa at Hamilton/Victoria; requesting it be extended.

Chair de Arakal asked Mr. Munoz if the displayed photo of Victoria is outside of the city limits.

Mr. Munoz believes it is outside of city limits and perhaps it is county property.

2. Art Goddard, Costa Mesa

Mr. Goddard spoke of the need for a bike rack at Estancia Park.

Chair de Arakal asked Mr. Knapp if this was possible.

Mr. Knapp indicated it is being evaluated.

Chair de Arakal asked Mr. Hartley about the price of bike racks.

Mr. Hartley indicated they are \$300 to \$500, and installation is minimal.

3. Richard Mehren, Costa Mesa

The California Fish and Game has become involved in the vernal pool in question at Fairview Park.

Chair de Arakal acknowledged that information.

4. Lisa Manfredi, Costa Mesa

Ms. Manfredi suggested that when the federal agency makes their recommendations that the trail should not be reinstalled.

5. Cindy Black, Costa Mesa

Ms. Black quoted items from the masterplan. She believes a new EIR is necessary.

6. Consent Calendar

No items.

7. Public Hearing

No items.

8. Old Business

Fairview Park Entryway Concept Plans

The report was presented by Mr. Mejia.

Landscape Architect, Mr. Roger Kobata, was introduced, as well as a Design Engineer from Kabbara Engineering.

Mr. Kobata explained Conceptual Site Plan A with an octagon-pattern parking lot.

Mr. Kobata explained Conceptual Site Plan B with a circular parking lot.

Mr. Mejia continued with the report.

Mr. Kobata explained the Plant Pallet Concept.

Chair de Arakal inquired if lighting was proposed at the parking facility at the end of Pacific.

Mr. Mejia responded that lighting is not ready to come before the commission at this time. Only hardscape and landscape are proposed at this time.

Commissioner Abernathy asked about the location of the tot lot and how that was determined.

Mr. Kobata responded the masterplan displays it to the south.

Commissioner Graham noted that consideration was given to the turnaround at Pacific and asked if the same consideration was being given to Canyon.

Mr. Mejia responded the masterplan did not call for a turnaround at the end of Canyon.

Vice Chair Pederson asked about funding.

Mr. Mejia stated the grant was given to the City due to the construction readiness of this project. The target is to have the project under construction by early 2014.

Commissioner Harper asked if funding is jeopardized by changing the layout and/or footprint of the project.

Mr. Mejia indicated the granting agency would need to be reapproached to get a time extension and perhaps they may come back and indicate the project is not ready and grant the funds to another agency.

Chair de Arakal inquired about irrigation strategy for the trees that have been proposed.

Mr. Mejia stated Fairview Park has access to reclaimed water. Previously Mr. Kobata explained the plants rely on irrigation until they are established. It takes between three (3) to five (5) years for the plants to be established and then they can survive on their own. Eventually irrigation will be minimized and the plants will rely on rain water.

Mr. Kobata suggested the poplar, sycamore and riparian trees like to grow by streams, so watering will be necessary. In late summer deciduous trees go into a dormant stage and remain dormant from fall until spring. They can exist on only four (4) inches of water per year. Within a few years they will be self-sustaining with no water. The shrub areas require no water once they are established.

Chair de Arakal asked if the deep watering was above-ground.

Mr. Kobata indicated it is below ground.

Chair de Arakal asked about the eastern edge proximity of the tot lot to the vernal marsh.

Mr. Mejia commented there was ample buffer between the vernal marsh and the play area.

Vice Chair Pederson asked if the Fish & Game Department and/or other agencies have a say in this project.

Mr. Mejia answered the layout of the project is to avoid all sensitive areas within the park. The process and studies will demonstrate that those will not be affected.

1. Richard Mehren - Costa Mesa

Mr. Mehren suggested the tot lot is misplaced and needs covering, and there are no restroom facilities nearby. Mr. Mehren believes the parking lot is too close to homes and should be placed 150-feet into the park.

2. Harold Weitzberg - Costa Mesa

Bathrooms near the playground are essential. The parking lot further into the park might help with traffic.

3. Bill Bowman - Costa Mesa

The tot lot should be moved to the parks major entryway. The parking lot is too close to homes.

4. Jay Humphrey - Costa Mesa

Mr. Humphrey indicated this project is encroaching on the passive nature of the park. He recommended residents go to the General Plan meetings that are coming up and provide suggestions.

5. Cheryl Gleeson - Costa Mesa

Ms. Gleeson spoke of not wanting the park open on Pacific, nor expanding Canyon. Parking is a problem currently and both streets are narrow.

6. Ronda Gilbert - Costa Mesa

Ms. Gilbert is not in favor of a playground, parking or lights.

7. Kim Hendricks - Costa Mesa

Ms. Hendricks indicated the goal for Fairview Park is the enhancement and protection of native fauna in the park. Residents indicate they don't want changes.

8. John Vozenilek - Costa Mesa

Mr. Vozenilek questioned if there was a provision that the planned 10 spaces could not be changed into 40 spaces.

9. Bill Gilbert – Costa Mesa

Mr. Gilbert indicated there are 105 spaces for parking right now, and he suggested adding to them.

10. Jim Tolan - Costa Mesa

Mr. Tolan commended the commission on the current improvements to the park. A pedestrian entrance was suggested.

11. Celina Stratton - Costa Mesa

The other side of Placentia needs a playground. Ms. Stratton loves the passive nature of the park.

12. Lisa Manfredi - Costa Mesa

After reviewing the masterplan and listening to tonight's presentation, Ms. Manfredi believes the parking lot is four times the original plan and the tot lot is five times larger than the original plan. She recommended a parking study to see if a parking lot is necessary.

13. Jeff Kline - Costa Mesa

The ten-space parking is close to a bluff failure. The playground does not have bathrooms and he suggested workout equipment instead.

14. Patrick Clinton - Costa Mesa

Mr. Clinton stated the residential streets are not designed for additional traffic.

15. David Burns – Costa Mesa

Mr. Burns is a Canyon Bluffs HOA board member. He asked if there is an environmental impact report for this project.

Chair de Arakal suggested the project doesn't qualify and that will be explained by staff later.

16. Todd Winter - Costa Mesa

Mr. Winter thanked the commission for their effort to keep the park passive thus far. Increased traffic in the area would be a problem.

17. Susie Forbath - Costa Mesa

Ms. Forbath resides on Pacific Avenue and expressed concern about the size of the parking lot as opposed to the size reflected in the masterplan.

18. Kevin Nelson

Mr. Nelson requests the bluff remain quiet and organic.

19. Ms. Thompson

Ms. Thompson expressed that the parking lot and tot lot will attract more people to Fairview Park. She stated a pedestrian entrance would be better suited.

20. Erica Norgaard - Costa Mesa

Ms. Norgaard encouraged the commission to recognize and hear the citizens concerns about keeping Fairview Park a passive park.

21. Peter Zehnder - Costa Mesa

Mr. Zehnder suggested moving the parking lot further into the park. He asked the commission to counsel with the fire department about access requirements and perhaps those standards have changed.

Chair de Arakal called for questions from the commissioners.

Commissioner Abernathy inquired of staff if moving the tot lot has been explored.

Mr. Mejia reiterated if Commissioner Abernathy was suggesting relocating the tot lot near Estancia High School.

Commissioner Abernathy replied correct.

Mr. Mejia indicated that alternative plan has not been explored as that was not in the masterplan and if direction is given to explore that, the FPCAC would comply. Commissioner Abernathy asked if the size of the turnaround was dictated for the CMFD.

Mr. Mejia provided a photo and suggested the engineer would address the turnaround radius.

Chair de Arakal asked if fire has reviewed the plans.

Mr. Mejia provided a sketch of the turnaround for fire/rescue apparatus. Mr. Mejia asked the engineer to expand on that radius.

Ms. Kabbara addressed the layout for the end of Pacific. The urban search and rescue vehicle is one of the largest vehicles that could possibly be used and the layout of the parking lot on Pacific accommodates the vehicle. The fire department suggested their preference for this layout. If the City wished to restrict use of the cul-de-sac for their larger vehicle; the 25' wheelbase can be utilized.

Commissioner Harper asked if there are fire department regulations that had to be met.

Ms. Kabbara indicated there are. The design is planned for worse-case scenarios. When the vehicle access is created, the department has a set of criteria based on the size of the vehicles. Currently larger emergency vehicles would have to back out.

Commissioner Graham requested Conceptual Plan B be displayed. The outlined vernal ponds and the water run east to west, and he inquired of Mr. Mejia if the flow of water will go through that area.

Mr. Mejia indicated when there is a big enough storm, the water flows into the marshes.

Vice Chair Pederson asked if there is a gate for restriction after certain hours.

Mr. Mejia indicated both entrances will have gates (at the end of Pacific and the end of Canyon).

Commissioner Harper asked if the tot lot was larger than the masterplan.

Mr. Mejia suggested there is no square footage limitation for the play area on the masterplan. The masterplan shows what appears to be a general location, which is taken from that idea. No square footage is provided.

Commissioner Harper asked how the size and features were determined.

Mr. Mejia stated the type of equipment determines the dimension and minimum distances are determined by the equipment.

Commissioner Harper asked how the play area was determined to be needed.

Mr. Mejia indicated via the masterplan.

Commissioner Harper asked if the plan was changed to a pedestrian area and if there was no playground area, how the grant is affected.

Mr. Mejia stated if direction was given, it would be entertained to revise the plans to accommodate that. The granting agency would be conferred with.

Chair de Arakal asked when the proposed parking cul-de-sac and play area were incorporated into the masterplan.

Mr. Mejia believes it could have gone back to 1998, and the master plan was revised in 2001 and again in November of 2002.

Chair de Arakal spoke about the community outreach and workshop that went into the revisions.

Chair de Arakal asked about proposed drainage improvements.

Mr. Mejia explained the water off of Pacific and Canyon runs into a ditch to a lower elevation and then south. That water will be intercepted and be utilized and kept in the confines of Fairview Park.

Chair de Arakal asked about an explanation of the water run-off in the parking lot.

Mr. Kobata stated the pervious pavers will collect the water and take it down. The water on the paved area will filter into the landscaped areas.

Chair de Arakal asked about the trees around Goat Hill Junction Railroad property. He suggested they don't seem to be performing well. Was there a watering strategy for those to establish the trees.

Mr. Mejia requested Mr. Hartley provide information to that. Mr. Mejia believed that they were hand-watered by a water truck.

Mr. Hartley responded the Coast Live Oak and Sycamore trees were on the plant palette and were planted eight (8) to ten (10) years ago. They were lined around the railroad tracks. The sycamores rely on annual rains and they are water trucked in the summer. The oaks are doing well and don't rely on watering. They (sycamores) are good for riparian areas but not on the top.

Chair de Arakal asked if there are constraints to moving the parking lot further into the park.

Mr. Mejia deferred the question to Mr. Kobata.

Mr. Kobata suggested it would be an intrusion into the park further to the north. It is believed penetrating into the park would not ease the turnaround.

Chair de Arakal asked if the two (2) elements have been studied by CEQA in previous years.

Mr. Mejia agreed and stated when the masterplan was adopted the following elements were taken into account; the play area and parking lot.

Commissioner Graham asked for an explanation of CEQA.

Chair de Arakal provided the explanation.

Vice Chair Pederson thanked the audience for coming to the meeting and sharing their concerns. This project is adhering to an already developed masterplan.

Commissioner Harper stated he took notes tonight in regard to the comments presented. He shared support for the staff's work and the masterplan.

Commissioner Graham spoke of enhancing the value of the park and expressed his opinion on the parking lot and the playground. He stated he would not support the plan.

Chair de Arakal expressed gratitude to those who shared their concern. He stated Fairview Park is not entirely passive. There is concern that the cul-de-sac parking would prevent the park from being a passive use location. All the elements have been a part of the masterplan for eleven (11) to twelve (12) years. Chair de Arakal is in support of the cul-de-sac plan as designed.

Commissioner Abernathy suggested there have been reasonable comments on these plans. These plans resolve some access issues and it follows the City's guidelines and history. The intent of the masterplan is carried out with this.

Commissioner Harper suggested the entrances will solve problems. He indicated those involved in the masterplan had done enough work to make this move.

Commissioner Graham suggested staff have another month to modify the plans to what the residents want.

Chair de Arakal reiterated that the fire department is accepting of these plans and they originated from the masterplan.

Chair de Arakal called for a motion from the commissioners.

Chair de Arakal called for a 5-minute recess.

The Parks and Recreation Commission meeting resumed in five (5) minutes.

MOTION made by Chair de Arakal, seconded by Vice Chair Pederson, carried four to one, with Commissioner Graham voting no, to approve Conceptual Plan B.

9 New Business

Chair de Arakal requested that New Business Item 9c be moved to the first position.

9c Tree Removal Request - 3050 Madison Avenue

The report was presented by Mr. Hartley.

Chair de Arakal asked if the Applicant was present.

1. Suzanna Cummins - Costa Mesa

Ms. Cummins indicated that the trees are causing her health issues as she is allergic to them, validated by doctor's notification.

Chair de Arakal called for commissioner questions.

Commissioner Harper questioned if it is certain the allergies are due to the trees in question.

Ms. Cummins reported that her doctors can confirm this information and she has suffered with this condition for several years.

Commissioner Harper asked Mr. Hartley if the trees fit the general landscape for the neighborhood and what their lifespan is.

Mr. Hartley said the tree in question is the street tree. The trees on Paularino match the theme on Madison. Their lifespan, absent some awkward conditions, they could live another 30 or 40 years. There is no decline to the trees on the street.

Chair de Arakal called for questions from the commissioners.

Commissioner Graham indicated the trees make the street look good.

Commissioner Abernathy inquired of Mr. Hartley how many pines were on this street

Mr. Hartley responded possibly 24 trees.

Commissioner Harper asked if one tree was worse than another.

Ms. Cummins indicated the ones on Paularino are worse as they hang over the fence and into her backyard.

Commissioner Graham asked Ms. Cummins if the trees on Paularino were removed and the one on Madison was left, if that would provide assistance.

Ms. Cummins feels the removal of the tree on Madison would make the street look better and responded that anything would help.

Vice Chair Pederson thanked the Applicant for recognizing she would bear the cost on anything that goes forward.

Commissioner Graham made a motion, and asked for clarification on Discretionary Removal of City-Owned trees.

Chair de Arakal provided that explanation.

Mr. Hartley reconfigured the total cost as \$1,690, opposed to \$2575 that was listed in the report.

Chair de Arakal called for any public comments.

Chair de Arakal restated Commissioner Graham's motion, which Commissioner Graham concurred was accurate.

Vice Chair Pederson questioned Mr. Hartley if he would assist Ms. Cummins in choosing a tree that would be better suited to her health issues.

Mr. Hartley indicated he would do so.

MOTION made by Commissioner Graham, seconded by Chair de Arakal, and carried five to zero, for the Discretionary Removal of City-owned parkway Trees #2 and #3 located in the public right-of-way at 3050 Madison Avenue, facing Paularino Avenue. Per the Streetscape and median Development Standards, Section 4.0.3 – Discretionary Removals require the replacement of each tree with one (1) twenty-four inch box-size tree to be planted at the same address and two (2) fifteen gallon-size trees to be planted elsewhere on City property. The Applicant would pay all removal and replacement costs. The request to remove Tree #1 in the public right-of-way at 3050 Madison Avenue was denied.

9a Tree Removal Request - 248 24th Place

Chair de Arakal resumed New Business Item 9a.

Mr. Hartley presented the report.

Chair de Arakal called for any questions for Mr. Hartley. None were asked.

Chair de Arakal asked if the Applicant was present and no one stepped forward.

MOTION made by Vice Chair Pederson, seconded by Commissioner Abernathy and carried five to zero to deny removal of the City-parkway tree located in the public right-of-way at 248 24th Place.

9b Tree Removal Request – 3164 Yellowstone Drive

Mr. Hartley presented the report.

Chair de Arakal called for the Applicant.

1. Ray Cullen

The pine needles from the tree have prevented the resident from landscaping in a drought-resistant fashion. The needles get wedged in the vehicle windshield wipers and the sap drips on vehicles. The Applicant stated he would pay for the removal.

Commissioner Graham asked Mr. Cullen if he parks his vehicle under the tree.

Mr. Cullen indicated it is close to the tree, but not directed under it.

Commissioner Harper asked how long the Applicant lived at the home.

Mr. Cullen answered 17 years. The sap has been present on the tree for about one (1) year.

Mr. Hartley believes the contributing trees across the street are being windswept across the street to the Applicant's home.

Vice Chair Pederson thanked the Applicant for extending the financial expense of this request.

MOTION made by Vice Chair Pederson, seconded by Commissioner Harper and carried four to one with Commissioner Abernathy voting no, for the Discretionary Removal of the City-owned tree located in the public right-of-way at 3164 Yellowstone Drive. Per the Streetscape and Median Development Standards, Section 4.0.3 – Discretionary Removals require the replacement of each tree with one (1) twenty-four inch box-size tree to be planted at the same address and two (2) fifteen gallon-size trees to be planted elsewhere on City property. The applicant would pay all removal and replacement costs.

9d Tree Removals at Brentwood Park

Mr. Mejia presented the report, and introduced Mr. Tom Munoz, the landscape architect.

Chair de Arakal asked the commission if they had questions of staff.

Vice Chair Pederson thanked staff for a job well done at Brentwood Park.

Commissioner Abernathy recommended an additional bike rack on the other side of the park. He suggested the design is going to enhance the park.

Commissioner Graham inquired about the two (2) large eucalyptus trees being removed at Monte Vista.

Mr. Mejia stated the trees are in the way of alignment for the path. The masterplan and the designer have addressed the closeness of the playground in relationship to the street.

1. Karen Dixon - Costa Mesa

Ms. Dixon spoke of a eucalyptus tree in the park that is close to a residents block wall fence.

Mr. Munoz, the landscape architect, indicated no additional eucalyptus trees would be added to the park. Mr. Munoz spoke of rules that apply when planting trees.

Mr. Mejia stated the tree was planted in the first phase, approximately four (4) years ago.

Commissioner Harper asked if the tree in question will cause problems.

Mr. Tom Munoz indicated it would in the future.

Commissioner Harper asked if there is consideration to remove the tree.

Chair de Arakal asked if that could be removed without agendizing the topic.

Mr. Mejia indicated that if direction is given to do so and it is a good candidate, it can be done. A relocation can take place. If the tree required to be removed, then it would come back to the commission.

Mr. Hartley is unsure if the tree has been properly identified. He requested that Ms. Dixon could assist in that identification.

Chair de Arakal suggested that could be done between Mr. Hartley and Ms. Dixon when the meeting concluded.

MOTION made by Chair de Arakal, seconded by Vice Chair Pederson, and carried five to zero for the removal of ten (10) trees from Brentwood Park as part of the Brentwood Park Improvement Project.

10. Recreation Manager's Report

Mr. Knapp presented the report with the following points:

Congratulations were given to Ashley Ocasio and Cecily Renteria, who promoted within Recreation.

There were 796 participants registered in the 2012/2013 ROCKS program. Adams and Pomona elementary schools will be new sites for the upcoming school year.

The summer ROCKS program had in excess of 700 participants.

The Teen Center had 184 registered participants at TeWinkle and Costa Mesa middle schools. A proposed site is Downtown Recreation Center in conjunction with MIKA teen program.

Summer Day Camp was a nine (9) week program with 80 participants each week, Kindergarten through 6th grade.

Discussed were some new programs: Youth Basketball; ROCKS Health and Fitness Program; and Junior high school Flag Football Program in the spring 2014.

The new Recreation Guide is out to the public.

October 18 the Costa Mesa Senior Center is sponsoring a fundraiser, "The Gatsby Affair".

Congratulations were extended to Hank Lloyd of the Costa Mesa Tennis Center as he was presented the Pete Brown Lifetime Achievement Award. September 17-22 is the USTA Professional Costa Mesa Classic.

Mr. Knapp presented monthly revenue totals for the programs and facilities.

Chair de Arakal thanked Mr. Knapp for the range of programs offered to the community.

Vice Chair Pederson expressed thanks to the recreation staff.

11. <u>Commissioner's Comments</u>

Commissioner Harper shared thanks with staff for their hard work and to the commissioners.

Commissioner Graham thanked everyone.

Commissioner Abernathy extended thanks to Mr. Mejia for his presentations.

Vice Chair Pederson thanked the commissioners for working through some tough issues. He questioned Chair de Arakal about the bark park report.

Mr. Knapp offered the bark park report is slated for the Sept. 17 City Council meeting.

Chair de Arakal spoke of the "bridge to nowhere". A casual outreach has been done to develop a program with the historical society, the city and the school district wherein students in elementary school will learn about Fairview Park and take a field trip to the location. The students participating in this program will suggest names for the bridge. Perhaps a proposal will be ready by the students in January or February. Chair de Arakal will be absent from the September meeting with Vice Chair Pederson presiding.

12. Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned at **10:21 p.m.** to the next regular scheduled agenda review on Thursday, September 26, 2013, at 5:15 p.m. in Conference Room 3A of City Hall, followed by the Commission meeting at 6:00 p.m. in the Council Chambers.

Submitted by:

Public Services Director